BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

LICENSING COMMITTEE









  Meeting: 22nd March, 2012








  at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Irwin (Vice-Chairman), Biggins, W. McClure, Maddox, Opie, Pointer, Richardson, Seward, C. Thomson and Wall.

The Chairman informed the Committee that Phil Newton, the Commercial Services Team Leader would be retiring after over 37 years service on 29th April, 2012 and requested that the Committee’s thanks and appreciation for the support over the years be placed on record.  

66 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Callister, Pemberton, Preston and Roberts.
Councillors Pointer and Richardson had replaced Councillors Preston and Roberts respectively for this meeting only.

67 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 2nd February, 2012 were taken as read and confirmed.

68 – Hackney Carriage – Unmet Demand Survey
The Commercial Services Team Leader updated Members on the results of the consultation with the Hackney Carriage trade on the carrying out of an ‘Unmet Demand Survey’ to justify retaining a limit on the number of Hackney Carriage Licences issued.  The report also contained information concerning quotations to carry out an ‘Unmet Demand Survey’ and detailed how the survey would be financed through the trade.
Members at the meeting of the Licensing Committee held on 8th December, 2011 considered a report regarding the undertaking of an ‘Unmet Demand Survey’ of the Hackney Carriage Trade in the Borough.

The Council had a quantity control policy in respect of the number or Hackney Carriage Licences issued and to retain this policy the Office of Fair Trading required Licensing Authorities to undertake a survey every three years to justify the limit.

At the meeting on 8th December, 2011 Members agreed that a consultation survey be carried out to gauge the view of the Hackney Carriage Licence holders as to their willingness to fund an ‘Unmet Demand Survey’ to assess the continued need for a quantity control policy in respect of Hackney Carriage Licences issued, and for a report to be submitted at a future meeting on a way forward following the consultation with the licence holders.

The results of the consultation with the trade were:-
There was only a 22.6% return of questionnaire.  In 2008 there was a 36% return.  Of those responding 94% were in favour of retaining the limit, 91% were willing to subsidise an “unmet demand survey” and only 82% were willing to subsidise the survey knowing that more plates may be issued as a result of the survey.  Nearly half of those responding made written comments, the majority of which made the point that they thought there were too many Hackney Carriages and not enough business to go round.

Since the trade consultation exercise, two organisations had submitted quotations to carry out an ‘Unmet Demand Survey’ for the Authority.

Quotations were for approximately £7,970 and £8,700 plus VAT.  The survey would include rank observations, public trade and other stakeholders consultations.

Members were asked to delegate authority to the Chairman and Vice-Chairman and Environmental Health Manager to appoint one of the organisations to carry out an ‘Unmet Demand Survey’ taking into account value for money and depth of proposed survey.

When the previous survey was undertaken Hackney Carriage licence holders were required to fund the survey through an increase in the vehicle licence fee for one year.  If the lowest quotation was selected it would equate to approximately £54.00 (excl vat) per vehicle licence extra and for the higher quotation approximately £61.00 (excl vat) per vehicle licence extra.

RESOLVED:-

(i)
That delegated authority be given to the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Environmental Health Manager to appoint one of the organisations which had submitted quotations to carry out an ‘Unmet Demand Survey’ of the Hackney Carriage Trade; and 

(ii)
That Hackney Carriage Licence fees be raised for a period of one year for renewals to cover the cost of the survey.

69 – Application for Street Trading Consent
The Commercial Services Team Leader submitted a report regarding an application from Mr David Freeman trading as Kathy’s Kitchen, for a Street Trading Consent to run a catering trailer on Ramsden Dock Road, Barrow-in-Furness.  
The application was to operate between 7am and 2pm Monday to Friday.  
Standard conditions for street trading consents within the Borough state that the trader must operate his/her business on a mobile basis and can, therefore, stop only ten minutes in any section of a street and therefore must move into a different street and must not then return to the same section of that street that day.

A copy of the application was appended to the report.

The Commercial Services Team Leader requested Members to consider varying the conditions to enable the relaxation of the ten minute rule and for a street trading consent to be issued, subject to no objections being received from consultees.

RESOLVED:- To agree to approve the relaxation of the ten minute rule and agree that a consent be issued subject to no objections being received from consultees.

REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTER IS REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

70 – Policy – Guidelines relating to the relevance of convictions for applicants for the grant and renewal of licences to drive Hackney Carriages and Private Hire Vehicles
The Commercial Services Team Leader reported on a review of the Council’s policy on the relevance of criminal convictions in respect of taxi applications.  A draft policy and guidelines relating to the relevance of convictions for applicants for the grant and renewal of licences to drive Hackney Carriages and Private Hire Vehicles was appended to the report.  In addition it was suggested that “spent relevant offences” could be considered when assessing the suitability of an applicant to be licensed.  

Meetings of the Taxi Licensing Working Party were held on 11th January and 7th March, 2012 and members of the group discussed the review of the current policy relating to relevance of criminal convictions in respect of Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Vehicle drivers.

The purpose of the review was to produce a policy and set of guidelines which gave more guidance than the current policy to help provide greater consistency and fairness when considering applications for drivers’ licences.

A number of examples of policies and guidelines used by other Authorities were examined and following discussions a draft policy and guidelines relating to the relevance of convictions for applicants for the grant and renewal of licences to drive Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Vehicles was produced.  A copy was attached as an appendix to this report.  A copy of the current policy was also attached.
Consideration had also been given as to how further information could be provided to enable Members to make more informed judgments when considering applications for drivers’ licences.  It was therefore suggested that the following paragraph concerning ‘spent’ convictions be included in reports concerning applications for drivers’ licences and licensed drivers:-

“The Rehabilitation of Offenders Act 1974 provides that after varying periods of time certain convictions are regarded as being ‘spent’ and cannot be taken into account when considering an individual’s suitability to hold an employment position or a licence.  The Act does not apply to taxi drivers and therefore all convictions recorded against taxi drivers are ‘live’ and may be taken into account when considering whether an applicant for a driver’s licence is a ‘fit and proper’ person.  It is a matter for the Committee to decide what weight should be placed on such convictions having regard to the nature of the offence and the length of time that has elapsed since its commission.  In addition, the Committee should have regard to the council’s Guidelines on the Relevance of Convictions when reaching its decision.”
It was suggested that where an applicant had a history of relevant offences in addition to those committed within the last five year period, details of these offences should either be appended to the report or read out at the meeting when the report was being considered.  Consideration of these would assist Members in determining whether an applicant was a fit and proper person to hold a licence and whether a longer period of time free of convictions was necessary to demonstrate that the applicant was reformed.

Legal advice had been sought to clarify that the use of “spent convictions” in determining an application would be appropriate and lawful.  The advice obtained suggested that this was allowable and could be used to determine whether an applicant was a fit and proper person.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend that the Council:-
(i)
Adopt the draft Policy and Guidelines relating to the relevance of convictions for applicants for the grant and renewal of licences to drive hackney carriages and private hire vehicles; and

(ii)
Agree that “spent convictions” be taken into account when determining whether an applicant was a fit and proper person to hold a licence where an applicant had offences committed within the last five years and a history of relevant “spent offences”.
The meeting closed at 2.35 p.m.
